Dukes County Commission
Minutes
Wednesday, November 13, 2013
1:30P.M.

Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA 

Present:

Dukes County Commissioners (DCC): Chair Tom Hallahan, Co-Chair Lenny Jason, Tristan Israel, Melinda Loberg John Alley, Leon Brathwaite and Christine Todd 
County Staff: Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade - Administrative Assistant to the County Manager, Chuck Cotnoir – Dukes County Emergency Management Director
Others: Joanie Ames – MVTV, James Klingensmith - Associate Commissioner for Elderly Affairs, Ivy Ash - Vineyard Gazette , Adam Wilson – MVC Housing Needs Assessment Study Group, Beth Toomey – Associate Commissioner (AC) for Public Health, Dick Johnson – Mosquito Surveillance Technician, Rick Carney
The meeting was called to order at 1:36PM.
Minutes:
John/Christine made a motion to approve the minutes from September 25, 2013. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.
Manager’s Report: 
· Carry Forward & Borrowing Request from the County Treasurer:

Noreen has requested that the Dukes County Treasurer has the ability to borrow in anticipation of revenue up to $200K. 
John/Tristan made a motion to allow the County Treasurer to borrow up to $200K. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.  

· Noreen also requested to allow the Treasurer’s office to carry forward a balance of $6,878.00 in the FY13 Misc. Computer Equipment to FY14 because the migration to the cloud application was not finished until FY14.
John/Christine made a motion to allow the County Treasurer to carry forward $6,878.00 from FY13 to FY14 for Misc. Computer Equipment. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.  

· Cape Light Compact Request for Proposal (RFP):
Cape Light Compact has requested for DCC to allow Maggie Downey to act on behalf of Dukes County regarding an RFP for a three-year contract for fixed rate electricity commencing in July 2014. A discussion followed. Tristan recommended that the County review other options with different Co-ops in the future just to make sure the County is receiving the best possible pricing and to ask Peter Cabana to let the Commissioners know what his position on the bid is. Leon asked that Peter come to the DCC meetings to review the program and give an update on the RFP process.
Tristan/Leon made a motion for the County to participate in the RFP with Cape Light Compact for electricity supply for up to three-year period. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.  

John/Christine made a motion to have Maggie Downey represent the County in the RFP process with Peter Cabana’s input. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.  

· The Vineyard Health Care Access Program (VHCAP) FY15 Budget has approved by the CAB. A letter will be sent to the Boards of Selectmen asking then to appoint their representative to the VHCAP oversight board. 
· PV Sub-Committee met and decided to decline the bid for the PV project proposal based on the proposal being non-responsive. The County will be exploring other options for securing a land for the future Center for Living.

· West Tisbury Special Town Meeting held on November 5th approved the funding for the second phase of the Courthouse window repairs. The County will now be able to move forward with this project. 
· Letter to Social Security Administration:
Martina presented a draft letter  to be sent to our legislative representatives regarding Social Security Administration lack of services and asking for help in having them come to the Island at least once a month. A discussion followed. Leon suggested asking them to come twice a month in an effort to compromise and have them agree to at least once a month. It was agreed that all the DCC members should sign the letter. 
Christine/Leon made a motion to send the letter as amended to our representatives asking for help in getting the Social Security Administration services reinstated on the Island two times a month. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.  

Old Business:
No old business was discussed.
Visioning Session:

Steve McGoldrick from The Edward J. Collins, Jr. Center for Public Management gave a brief history of The Collins Center. Steve asked each DCC member to state what kind of process they want to see and what type of results they may be looking for. A discussion followed. Many of the Commissioners believe there may be a communication issue between the County and the Towns and the County could be more of a resource to the Towns. There was also discussion that the Towns do not recognize what the County does and the regional services we provide and that the County works for the Towns and is here to assist the Towns. The DCC would also like to establish a regional dialog for the citizens to be heard and a clearer path as to what the County should be doing. Steve asked the DCC members that have been selectmen, what they see as the biggest problem. Tristan said the Towns are very protective of their monies and duties. John believes the Towns see the County as a duplication of services. Melinda said some of the complaints have to do with the competency of the County and the County has worked hard to address that issue. Lenny said the Towns think if the County uses the word regionalization they see that as a threat to their services. Steve said that having a weighted vote for the County Advisory Board is a problem. He also said the County should do a collective procurement county wide for such things as office supplies in bulk and then do a small add on amount to raise revenue for the County. Steve said that in most cases one town cannot compete for new programs, but if all the towns work together through the County and aggregate the services they will be able to compete. Christine said the County needs a collective agreement with the Towns and a clearly defined course. Steve said if the County makes revenue it needs to be reinvested in the County programs. Martina said the CAB wants any new projects to go before the Towns for a vote. Lenny asked if Steve could come back with some successful Counties and their programs. Steve said the Department of Revenue (DOR) report recommended a strategic planning committee. Melinda said the County tried to do that and it was going to be comprised of DCC and CAB members but found a lack of interest from the CAB. Steve said that we are supposed to have two facilitated meetings with the Collins Center and recommended a Saturday morning and inviting at least 10 to 15 regional entities, the Selectmen, Town Administrators and other people that are interested. This meeting should be well publicized. Leon said he believes we need anywhere from 50 to 100 people and Tom said he was hoping to keep it around 25 people. Martina believes we should invite anyone that is willing to give a feedback about the County’s operations and role. Steve said the next step is for him to develop a proposal or plan and send it to the DCC. He will work with Martina on that. Tom said he wants to address the issue of “what’s the purpose of the County” at the next meeting. 
Leon/John made a motion to adjourn the meeting. So voted. All in favor.
Meeting was adjourned at 3:25pm. 

Respectfully Submitted by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the official records:

· Agenda
· Request from County Treasurer to carry forward & borrow funds
· Visioning 
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